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11A GONE TO THE DOGS
Surfing pooches thrill fans  

in Pacifica
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Moonside Bakery doesn’t miss a 
beat after change
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County continues to battle COVID-19 and monkeypox
SCHOOL YEAR 

PRESENTS 
CHALLENGE

By Peter Tokofsky

San Mateo County re-
mained in the high/red lev-
el of community spread of 
COVID-19 as defined by the 
U.S. Centers for Disease 

Control and Prevention, 
however the number of cas-
es recorded has been drop-
ping steadily since a peak 
that extended well into July.

Another more local-
ized measure of COVID-19 
spread also shows a drop in 
the number of cases at the 
start of August. The amount 
of virus detected in sewage 
water in Half Moon Bay, 
measured by Google sub-

sidiary Verily, had decreased 
substantially toward the end 
of July and start of August. 
The most recent data reveals 
a slight uptick after Aug. 3. 
Verily’s charts for the city of 
San Mateo show a similar 
decline in late July and early 
August.

In her most recent update, 
Louise Rogers, chief of San 
Mateo County Health, con-
tinued to “strongly recom-

mend wearing a high-qual-
ity mask in indoor settings 
and increasing ventilation” 
to help prevent infection.

The start of school in local 
districts this week and next 
presents an added challenge 
to slowing the spread of the 
latest coronavirus variant.

Schools continue to rec-
ommend wearing masks. In 
his back-to-school message 
Cabrillo Unified Superin-

tendent Sean McPhetridge 
wrote, “We must continue 
strongly recommending use 
of masks and other com-
mon sense precautions (like 
washing hands and antigen 
testing as needed).”

Meanwhile, health offi-
cials continue to monitor the 
spread of the monkeypox vi-
rus. According to data pro-
vided by the California De-
partment of Public Health, 

the number of cases report-
ed in San Mateo County as 
of Aug. 4 remains low, at 20 
cases, but the neighboring 
counties of San Francisco 
and Alameda recorded the 
second- and third-highest 
numbers among all coun-
ties in the state.

The state website empha-
sizes that “the current risk 
of getting monkeypox in the 
general public is very low.” ▪
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Newly appointed Half Moon Bay High School Principal Andrew Boysen poses in front of the school in the days leading 
up to the new school year. While he is new to the position, he is anything but new to the district.

Cabrillo School District welcomes 
new principals to campus

ADMINISTRATORS 
TAKE ON 

PANDEMIC, AGAIN
By Emma Spaeth

The first day of school in 
the Cabrillo Unified School 
District looks a bit different 
this year with new princi-
pals at Half Moon Bay High 

School, Cunha Intermedi-
ate School and El Granada 
Elementary School greeting 
incoming students and fam-
ilies in place of their prede-
cessors. 

After three years serv-
ing as assistant principal 
of curriculum and instruc-
tion at Half Moon Bay High 
School, Andrew Boysen 
will be taking over for John 
Nazar as principal at Half 

Moon Bay High School. Like 
Nazar, Boysen has been in 
the school district for some 
time. Before serving as an 
administrator, Boysen was a 
longtime English teacher at 
the high school. 

“One of the key things 
(Nazar) emphasized is fo-
cusing on the relationship,” 
said Boysen. “Really trying 
to build something where 
people feel they’re on the 

same plane, that they’re lis-
tened to, that their concerns 
are thought about in a seri-
ous and authentic way.

“That interpersonal dy-
namic, and creating a posi-
tive and welcoming envi-
ronment, is something that 
really builds confidence and 
a sense of kindness, of car-
ing,” Boysen said.

Ready or not, local students 
return to school on Coastside
NEW 

PERSONNEL, 
INITIATIVES 

GREET THEM
By Peter Tokofsky

Students in Cabrillo Uni-
fied schools return to their 
classrooms on Thursday. 
Although many people re-

call the school year start-
ing after Labor Day, classes 
have commenced in mid-
August for the past few 
years.

The earlier return to cam-
pus has become the norm 
for many school districts so 
they can complete the first 
semester of instruction pri-
or to the winter break in De-
cember.

A number of changes  
and fresh faces will greet 

the students. Both second-
ary schools have new prin-
cipals and assistant prin-
cipals. At Half Moon Bay 
High, Andrew Boysen suc-
ceeds Principal John Na-
zar who retired at the end 
of last year. Jennifer Shuen 
will take over the assistant 
principal role vacated by 
Boysen.

At Cunha Intermediate 
School, Jeffrey Clinton, who 
has been an education spe-

cialist at the school, takes 
over as principal. Lithsamay 
Dunaway, a science teacher 
from Southern California, 
steps into the assistant prin-
cipal role.

Drew Gamet, another 
Southern California trans-
plant, is the new director 
of La Costa Adult School. 
La Costa offers adults who 
have not completed degrees 
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The trailhead beckons at Hoffman Creek Trail in Pescadero. 
Some of the long-closed areas in the vicinity of the CZU Light-
ning Complex fire are starting to reopen to visitors.

Sheriff’s Office 
closes 30-year 
murder case

BODY WAS 
FOUND ON 

SOUTH COAST

By August Howell

An investigation conduct-
ed by the San Mateo Coun-
ty Sheriff’s Office, the Alam-
eda Police Department and 
the Merced County Sheriff’s 
Office and Coroner's Office 
has closed a 30-year mur-
der case of a woman who 

was discovered on the South 
Coast in 1992, authorities 
say.

Cold case investigators re-
vealed last week that Abra-
ham Riviera, also known as 
Gregory Marc Riviera, who 
died in January, eluded law 
enforcement for three de-
cades by assuming the iden-
tity of his brother and living 
for years as a transient. 

On July 17, 1992, a farm-
worker at Cascade Ranch 

See MURDER•6A

Coastal trails 
restored 

following fire
PARTS OF 
BIG BASIN 
REOPEN

By Grace Scullion

Two years after the CZU 
Lightning Complex fire 
consumed 86,509 acres of 
San Mateo and Santa Cruz 
counties, beloved spots at 
Big Basin Redwoods State 
Park, Butano State Park 
and Pescadero Creek Park 
are welcoming tree-hug-
gers once more. 

On July 22, parts of Big 
Basin reopened for day use. 
The Redwood Loop and 
Dool trails, a temporary 
visitors center, temporary 
bathroom and water sta-
tions and day parking lots 
were opened. The Rancho 
del Oso Nature and Histo-
ry Center is open on week-
ends only. Visitors must re-
serve parking in advance. 
The Santa Cruz Metro’s 
Route 35 services the park 
for free. 

Pescadero Creek Park, 
a popular spot for hiking, 
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